
EITC Information on Tax Credit Committee Questions 

 

The Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) helps Oregonians who earn very low wages. The 

majority of people who claim the EITC are working families with children. In Oregon, 

people can claim both the federal and the state EITC. Both tax credits help working 

families make ends meet and are part of a critical pathway to stability, helping families 

address financial crises, remain stable in housing, and move out of poverty.  

 

The Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) is good federal and state Public Policy 

 

The EITC provides a pathway out of poverty for low-income working families in 

Oregon.  By allowing low-income workers to keep more of their wages, they can better 

meet their own basic needs such as housing, transportation, and food.  

 

The EITC not only benefits families but local economies as well.  Every Oregon 

legislative district has residents who receive the EITC. On average, each senate district 

in Oregon had 8,873 households receiving the federal EITC in 2010.  Those returns 

brought an average of $17.3 million into each district. These dollars are spent in 

communities across the state.  Furthermore, the EITC encourages work and boosts 

school achievement for low-income students, leading to a more skilled workforce.  

 

And, in a report released last year in the Sociological Review, a long-term study linked 

families accessing the EITC with improved infant health and well-being, leading to 

reduced negative outcomes later in life.  

            

The EITC is too important to let it expire  

 

The Oregon EITC, which supplements the federal EITC, is set to expire December 31, 

2013, resulting in a tax increase for over 250,000 families in Oregon. Too many 

hardworking parents don’t earn enough to pay rent and put food on the table. Nearly 

half of renters can’t afford a two-bedroom apartment at market rents. These families 

don’t have access to opportunity and pathways out of poverty. Too often, one small 

event can trigger a series of shortfalls and lead to a financial crisis.  

 

Hardworking families deserve an opportunity to get ahead. The EITC is one of the most 

important and most effective programs for low- and moderate-income families. Every 

year millions of Americans use this credit to help pay rent, buy groceries, repair the car, 

get out of debt, or start saving for the future. 

 

The EITC promotes economic development and job creation 

 

The EITC promotes economic development and job creation two ways: first by  



encouraging work and making work pay; and second, by providing low-income working 

families with a refund which is immediately spent in their local community, further 

supporting local jobs and economies.  The EITC has been especially important to 

single-mothers and some data suggests that it was more instrumental in transitioning 

women from welfare to work than the welfare reform changes in the 1990’s.  

 

According to California economist David Neumark; ”…using the EITC to create jobs 

confers four advantages. First, the EITC does not create stigma effects. Second, it 

is easy and inexpensive to administer. Third, worker subsidies such as the EITC do 

more to help low-income families. Fourth, there is clear evidence that the EITC 

increases employment.” 

[http://www.frbsf.org/publications/economics/letter/2012/el2012-08.html 11/7/12] 

 

“The EITC ensures that businesses’ customer bases have more to spend, thus 

helping arrest – and begin to reverse – the downward spiral of layoffs and 

cutbacks.”
1
  Furthermore, data shows multiplier effects for each EITC dollar returned 

to local taxpayers; such as $1.07 in Nashville; $1.40 in Fresno; $1.58 in San Antonio; 

and $1.67 in Michigan. 

 

The EITC benefits low-income working families  

 

 

 

 

The EITC is targeted to low-income working 

families. Only earned income is eligible for 

refund. For low-income working families 

with children, the combined federal and state 

EITC is a lifeline, lifting many families 

above the poverty line. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The maximum Oregon credit for a family with 3 or more children is $353 this year. For 

families with fewer children the income limits and credit amounts are lower. There is 

                                                        
1 The Earned Income Tax Credit: Good for Our Families, Communities and Economy.  January 2012, a report by the 
National Community Tax Coalition; page 5. 



also a very small EITC for working adults without minor children with low incomes, for 

which the maximum state credit is $29.   

 

Effects of Lowering or Ending the Oregon EITC 

 

The Oregon EITC is 6% of the federal EITC.  The Oregon EITC is critical not only to 

offset Oregon’s regressive tax system, but also to further help lift Oregon families out of 

poverty.  Allowing Oregon’s EITC to expire would add to the tax bill and increase the 

number of working families living in poverty that have to pay Oregon income taxes.  

For instance, a single mom with two kids would pay about $140 in additional income 

taxes, leaving less money for food and other basic necessities. 

  

For tax year 2011, 24 states and the District of Columbia offer state-level earned income 

tax credits (EITCs) for their residents.  The vast majority of these are refundable.   

Louisiana offers the lowest rate at 3.5% of the federal EITC; the District of Columbia 

offers the highest refundable rate at 40% of the federal EITC.  Oregon’s rate of 6% 

ranks approximately 6
th

 from the bottom lowest of these 24 states. 

 

The EITC is the best tool to target tax relief to low-income working families.  Over 

ninety-nine percent of the revenue goes to families earning less than $44,100.  

 

The EITC is also cost-effective. Federally, Administrative costs amount to an 

estimated 0.5 percent of EITC benefits (Internal Revenue Service, 2003). This 

compares to about 16 percent of the budget for traditional transfer programs (U.S. 

Congress House Ways and Means Committee, 2004). (page 694).  Likewise, Oregon’s 

EITC costs very little to administer.  

 

Are there any other tax subsidies or incentives that are available that help alleviate 

poverty? 

 

The Child Tax Credit is a very important tax incentive for low-income families.  Also, 

there are work incentive programs and tax credits for employers who hire unemployed 

or other categories of workers. 

 

How can the EITC be improved?  

 

Increasing Oregon’s EITC rate as a percentage of the federal EITC from 6% to 18% 

would: 

 

 Cut taxes for one in seven Oregon households. It would do so in a targeted way, 

helping low-income working families. 



 Boost the earnings of the average EITC household by about $215 a year. For a 

family of four living at the poverty line (an income of about $22,000), it would 

mean about $587 extra income each year. 

 Benefit over 250,000 households from all corners of Oregon. 

 Put state tax dollars into Oregon communities. EITC dollars are spent quickly and 

locally. 

 

(OCPP http://www.ocpp.org/resources/eitc/ 11/7/12) 

 

Improving participation rates in Oregon would bring more federal dollars into local 

communities and would help lift more Oregonians out of poverty.   

 

State support for outreach and tax assistance programs would help increase 

participation rates.  Furthermore, these assistance, outreach and education programs are 

important to helping families who qualify for EITC to not overspend on tax preparation 

or be taken advantage of by predatory tax refund loan schemes. 

 

 

http://www.ocpp.org/resources/eitc/


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

To:  Members of the Senate Finance and Revenue Committee 

From:  Patti Whitney-Wise, Executive Director 

RE:   SB 326 and SB 507  Position: Support 

Date:   March 1, 2013 

____________________________________________________________ 

 

The Oregon Hunger Task Force strongly supports SB 326 and SB 507 and urges 

your serous consideration of both measures. The Oregon EITC, which helps 

250,000 low- and moderate-income Oregon families, is scheduled to expire on 

December 31, 2013. It is imperative that lawmakers renew the state credit and 

strengthen it to make its impact even more meaningful for struggling Oregonians. 

 

The Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) helps Oregonians who earn very low 

wages. The majority of people who claim the EITC are working families with 

children. In Oregon, people can claim both the federal and the state EITC. Both 

tax credits help working families make ends meet and are part of a critical 

pathway to stability, helping families address financial crises, remain stable in 

housing, and move out of poverty.  

 

Here in Oregon, too many hardworking parents don’t earn enough to pay rent and 

put food on the table. Nearly half of renters can’t afford a two-bedroom apartment 

at market rents. These families don’t have access to opportunity and pathways out 

of poverty. Too often, one small event can trigger a series of shortfalls and lead to 

a financial crisis.  

 

Hardworking families deserve an opportunity to get ahead. The EITC is one of the 

most important and most effective programs for low- and moderate-income 

families. Every year millions of Americans use this credit to help pay rent, buy 

groceries, repair the car, get out of debt, or start saving for the future. Legislators 

can help preserve this pathway out of poverty by extending and expanding the 

Oregon Earned Income Tax Credit  

 

Renewing Oregon’s Earned Income Tax Credit should be a top priority for the 

2013 legislature. We urge you to extend the sunset on the Oregon state EITC and 

build on the Governor’s budget number of 8%, expanding the Oregon EITC to 

18% of the federal credit, allowing families to earn wages above the poverty level 

before paying state taxes.  

 
 

The future of our state depends on the health and well-being of the next generation.  

When we as a society invest wisely in our kids and families we are all better off. 
 



 

 
 
 
The prosperity of our state depends on our ability to cultivate the 
health and well being of the next generation.  When we invest wisely 
in our kids and families – especially when they need temporary 
assistance to get back on their feet – we create stronger opportunities for 
the next generation to be healthy and productive.  
 
Today, too many children and families in our communities struggle 
to survive. These families need basic supports so they can take steps 
towards a more stable life.  We can remove the barriers they face by 
making choices to protect our basic family support services. We all 
need food on the table and a roof over our head in order to pursue 
opportunities. In addition, job training and supports like childcare and 
help with transportation can have a long-lasting impact on a family’s 
ability to move forward. Supports like Temporary Assistance for 
Needy Families (TANF), Employment Related Day Care (ERDC), 
and the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) combine to provide 
stepping-stones toward economic stability. 
 
TANF helps families (currently 36,000+ families, with 64,000+ 
children) meet their most basic needs, protects children, and helps 
parents get back to work through employment training and supportive 
services. ERDC helps parents (currently 9,100+) keep their current 
employment and keeps kids safe in quality childcare settings. EITC 
helps families (last year over 266,000 families) make ends meet 
while providing a pathway out of poverty by increasing their 
household income. 
 
We are requesting Legislative support for this package: 
 

1. TANF – Restore the lifetime time limit to 60 months and add 
back the most cost-effective services that help families move 
into the work force.  

2. ERDC – Build on the Governor’s budget to open enrollment 
and serve all eligible families. 

3. EITC – Build on the Governor’s budget to expand the EITC to 
18% of the federal credit, allowing families to earn above 
poverty wages before paying state taxes. 

 

Pathways to Family Stability  
 

For more information, contact Patti Whitney-Wise, patti@oregonhunger.org or 503-757-8027. 
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